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Kevin Preston, Dave Roberts, Susan Fay, Beth Pierce, Michelle Persson Reilly, Marty Lindemann, Kevin Hughes, Michael Leahy, and John Heffernan present.

Chairman Preston called the meeting to order at 6:37.  He gave the opportunity for public comment on items not present on the Agenda.  There was none.  He informed the committee that they would be continuing the hearing phase on this season’s warrant.  The committee was provided with several tables of data regarding previous discussions.  

Mr. Goodwin provided the committee with images of construction progress on the new town hall.  

Mr. Preston asked town management to give the committee a briefing on the potential financial impact of certain high-cost articles relative to the town’s current fiscal position.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that as things stand, they estimate a 4.02% increase in the average tax bill from FY19 to FY20.  Mr. Preston asked what effect approving every Article (except the Striar field) would cost.  Ms. Terkelsen estimated a further 1%.  

Mr. Preston asked if the town manager believed the $35,000 expense for the sign code revamp could be paid for with free cash.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the town needs to put room into the operating budget for operating capital, but this expense could legally be moved to free cash.  She pointed out that expenses from some line item transfers and articles should really be built into the budget, which will make them appear to be outstanding increases next year.  

Mr. Roberts agreed that there has been less free cash in recent years, which means less flexibility in funding capital requests.

Mr. Rippin raised the concern that using ‘raise and appropriate’ to fund the school request, rather than Free Cash, would not be in line with how the school department was led to believe this would be funded.  

Ms. Persson Reilly asked about the impact of Article 3 on this financial discussion.  Ms. Terkelsen clarified that this article proposed borrowing funds, so did not impact it.  She pointed out that we have yet to deal with the potential expenses of the winter’s Snow & Ice costs, which should factor into the committee’s fiscal decision making.  

Mr. Preston asked about if the teardown of the Incinerator Road smokestack would likely be a Fiscal Year 2020 cost.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that this would be coming in May at the earliest, and would be in Fiscal Year 2021, and would likely be bonded.

Mr. Lindemann asked if the town anticipated any further necessities to transfer to the Ames project.  Ms. Terkelsen answered no.

Mr. Preston asked the committee if they were prepared to close hearings and move to deliberations.

Ms. Persson Reilly asked what source funding further capital expenditures would have had in the last season.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that it would have come from free cash due to outstanding circumstances.  

Mr. Heffernan expressed that $4 million in free cash is not a bad position.  He pointed out that the two expenses up for debate total just over $100,000 and will not have a substantial effect on the overall budget.  He therefore noted his belief that the important thing to do is remain consistent in funding sources, like using free cash to fund Article 11.

Ms. Fay asked about the source of the $595,000 expense in the article.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that it represents a shortfall in sewer fund income.  Ms. Fay asked if Mr. Briggs wanted to speak on some new information that he provided to the committee.  Mr. Briggs stated that the committee has all the information he has to provide.  

Mr. Preston noted that closing the hearings would mean ending opportunity for public comment.

Ms. Keaveney took the floor to speak on the Striar property as a member of the public.  She raised concerns with water pressure and outdated traffic studies that she believes are not accounted for in the proposed budget.

Mr. Briggs explained that the request for the development of the Striar property has increased by $300,000 in anticipation of future engineering needs.  

Mr. Heffernan asked if there are opportunities for business funding to assist this project.  Mr. Briggs explained that those opportunities exist and will be pursued.  

Mr. Roberts motioned to end hearings on the warrant, Mr. Heffernan seconded.  It was unanimously approved 9-0.  The committee closed their hearings on the warrant and moved to deliberations.

Article 1
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the following sums of money, totaling $1,494,154 be transferred from the current appropriations as scheduled on the following chart to meet additional expenses for the current fiscal year.  Mr. Heffernan seconded.  It was approved 9-0.  

Mr. Hughes asked who wrote the recommendations on the articles this year.  Mr. Preston clarified the process.

Article 2
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend Article 2 be indefinitely postponed.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 3
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the sum of $890,000 be appropriated and added to the amounts appropriated under Article 19 of the May 14, 2014 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of improvement, renovation, demolition, construction/reconstruction, and equipping of the Ames Building, 450 Washington Street, and for all incidental and related costs; and to meet this appropriation, to authorize the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, to borrow said sum pursuant to G.L. c.44 subsection 7 or 8 or any other enabling authority and issue bonds and notes of the Town therefore; and further, that any premium received upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any premium applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in accordance with the G.L. c.44 section 20, thereby reducing by a like amount the amount authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs; and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to apply for, accept, and expend any grants or loans in connection herewith, to enter into all agreements, execute any and all documents, and take all action necessary to carry out this project.  

Mr. Lindemann seconded.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 4
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $756,000 for the purposes of paying the balance of the Fiscal Year 2020 Assessment from the Dedham Retirement Board.  Mr. Lindemann seconded. 

Mr. Preston noted that there is a legal obligation to pay this money.  

The motioned was approved 9-0.

Article 5
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the sum of $100,000 be appropriated from the Sale of Lots and Graves Account for the purpose of restoration of the historic Village Avenue Cemetery, including all incidental and related expenses.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.

Mr. Hughes asked if additional data on this fund was provided.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that she does not have the historical income of the account, but does have the approval of Legal Counsel that this is an appropriate use of the money.  Mr. Hughes expressed concern over emptying out this account without knowledge of its income.  He suggested that it may be best to stop utilizing this fund if this is it’s first-ever use.  Ms. Terkelsen suggested that it is currently fulfilling its purpose.

The motion was approved 9-0.

Article 6
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend this article be indefinitely postponed.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  

Mr. Heffernan explained that he has done a great deal of reading on the matter of the Manor Fields property.  Town Meeting has previously moved in favor of developing this property for Parks & Recreation.  Then, last year Town Meeting postponed this development to await the Master Plan.  The Master Plan includes the plan to continue developing this Field.  He also noted that this development is not going to get cheaper in the future.

Mr. Hughes agreed with Mr. Heffernan.  He sees a need for these fields and expressed appreciation of the idea of putting this unused space to good use.  He reminded the committee that this will go to a town-wide debt exclusion vote, and he wants to move it forward to see them decide.

Mr. Lindemann spoke in favor of postponing this Article.  His family makes heavy use of Dedham’s public fields and nature areas.  He is disappointed to be voting to postpone it, but he feels that the development has been siloed and the various town departments have not been working together to truly evaluate town land as a whole.  He raised the concern that the school has land contiguous to this land that could be developed as the same project and that possibility has not been discussed.  He does not believe in supporting this project into there is more interdepartmental conversation.  He believes in developing the land, but doing it in an intelligent way.

Ms. Fay spoke in favor of approving this Article.  She was a member of the Town Meeting that voted to acquire this land.  She does not believe in waiting until the next Master Plan is finished, or waiting until the school department is finished with the adjacent land.  This parcel was designated as Park & Recreation land, and she believes it should be developed.  She also wants to see the development of our tennis courts and does not approve of the state of our current courts.  She expressed excitement about the possibility of adding a new park and does not want to walk away from this opportunity.  

Mr. Preston spoke in favor of postponing the Article.  He would like to see Manor Fields developed, but finds the expenses associated with access and wetlands to be unacceptably high costs.  He does not feel more cost-efficient alternatives have been properly explored, particularly with potential ‘dry’ approaches to the park.  He said that he feels there will only be a single chance to take this project to a town wide vote, and he sees this timing as incredibly inopportune.  Mr. Preston also expects a few difficult budgeting years in years to come. He noted that he looks forward to seeing this proposal return in the spring more fully-developed.

Mr. Leahy explained that there are many competing priorities in the town finance.  He expressed concern about the increasing traffic in the manor neighborhood and the changes that have come to traffic patterns in the area.  He also hopes to see this plan developed further, but expressed intention to postpone this Article.  

Mr. Roberts noted that he also intends to postpone this Article.  He cited that there was a $300,000 increase in the request for this project just today, which to him is indicative of its requiring further development.  He also cited Mr. Preston’s concerns about future budgeting issues.

Ms. Fay addressed Mr. Preston’s concern about the dry access points, which she felt were addressed in previous meetings as being related to topography and geology.  She explained that she does not expect some sort of surprising new development in access simply by telling them to work longer on it.  She noted that a town will always be able to choose to de-prioritize recreation, and put it on a financial backburner.  However, she feels we are in a strong enough financial position to approve this project.  She noted that she does not expect to see this project get cheaper, nor does she expect Dedham’s other expenses to disappear.  She expressed hope that Dedham can develop this project and have a field that the town can have pride in.  Ms. Fay reminded the committee that this would not go before the town for a debt exclusion vote until April.  

Mr. Preston disagreed with Ms. Fay’s statement that the issue of using the Capen School as an ingress point was resolved.  

Mr. Heffernan asked the committee if there was additional engineering data available, if that would lead to their reconsidering this proposal.  

Mr. Lindemann suggested that the committee was previously told that the Capen School would be removed.  He sees this parcel, once cleared, as an excellent point of access.  He emphasized the importance of considering all town-owned land at once when considering development.  

Mr. Leahy stated that he sees this as an issue of competing priorities.  He believes there is a need to develop our schools, though he wants to see this park built.  He wishes to see schools moved further up our town’s priority.

Ms. Fay asked for clarification on the statement “The next school building will not be within 5 years,” which she remembers hearing from the school department.  Mr. Roberts, as a member of the relevant committee, explained that there has been extensive study and discussion on that subject, and they will expect to have more concrete information next year.  

The motion to indefinitely postpone the article was voted 4-5.  Mr. Leahy, Mr. Preston, Mr. Roberts, and Mr. Lindemann in favor.  Mr. Heffernan, Mr. Hughes, Ms. Pierce, Ms. Fay, and Ms. Persson Reilly against.  The motion to indefinitely postpone Article 6 was defeated. 

Mr. Heffernan motioned to recommend that the town appropriate the sum of $14,500,000 to design, construct, and equip the property known as Manor Fields, 450 Sprague Street, identified in Assessor’s Records as Parcel 157-8 and 170-096, to include playing fields and courts, dog parks, concession and restroom facilities, walking trails, parking and related facilities, as well as demolition and site preparation, and any and all incidental and related expenses; and, as funding therefor, authorize the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, to borrow such sum of money pursuant to G.L.c.44, subsection 7 or 8 or any other enabling authority and issue bonds and notes therefor;provided further that any premium received by the Town upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any premium applied to the payment of the costs of this issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in accordance with G.L. c.44, section 20, thereby reducing by a like amount the amount authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs; and to authorize the Board of Selectmen and the Parks and Recreation Commission to apply for, accept, and expend any grant or loans in connection herewith; and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements, execute any and all document, and take all action necessary to carry out this project; provided, further, that it is anticipated that this matter will also be presented to the voters of the Town at the Annual Town election.

Ms. Fay seconded.  The motion was voted 5-4, Mr. Heffernan, Mr. Hughes, Ms. Pierce, Ms. Fay, and Ms. Persson Reilly in favor.  Mr. Lindemann, Mr. Roberts, Mr. Preston, and Mr. Leahy opposed.

Article 7
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the article be indefinitely postponed.  Mr. Heffernan seconded.  He suggested that he thinks that the Massachusetts general law version of this concept would have been an interesting proposition; however this modified version was too uncertain.  
The motion to indefinitely postpone was approved 9-0.

Article 8
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the sum of $45,000 be appropriated from Free Cash for the purpose of constructing a granite fountain at the Endicott Estate, including all incidental and related expenses, in commemoration of the Town’s 375th Anniversary. Mr. Leahy seconded.  It was voted 9-0.

Article 9
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the sum of $650,000 be appropriated from Free Cash for the purposes of designing, permitting, equipping and constructing a cellular tower at the Dedham Transfer Station, 5 Incinerator Road, and shown as Assessor’s Map 77, Parcel 68, including all incidental and related expenses.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  Ms. Fay clarified that this would go through the planning board process.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 10
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the town vote to raise an appropriate the sum of $35,000 for the purpose of hiring a consultant to evaluate and update the Town of Dedham Sign Code.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  Mr. Preston noted this would need to be amended if they wanted to fund it out of free cash.  In light of this, Mr. Lindemann withdrew his second.

Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the town vote to appropriate the sum of $35,000 out of Free Cash for the purpose of hiring a consultant to evaluate and update the Town of Dedham Sign Code.  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 11
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the sum of $58,000 be appropriated from free cash for the purpose of funding the following capital items, including all incidental and related expenses; computer refresh ($30,000) and Dedham High School Exhaust Fans ($28,000) .  Mr. Lindemann seconded.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 14
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that the charge to the Commission provides as follows:

1. Establishment, terms.
	There is hereby established a public service recognition committee consisting of seven residents of the town of Dedham to be appointed by the Moderator, provided that no more than one resident from each precinct may be appointed to said Committee members shall be appointed for terms of three years, arranged in such a manner that as near an equal number as possible will expire each year.

     2. Duties
	At the outset of one of the Annual Town Meetings, the Committee shall recognize with an appropriate gesture of gratitude for one or more residents who have performed outstanding acts of service to the community.  

Mr. Heffernan seconded.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 15
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that it be so voted.  Mr. Heffernan seconded.  Mr. Lindemann clarified that this Article still allowed paper bags.  It was approved 9-0.

Article 16
Mr. Roberts motioned to recommend that it be so voted.  Mr. Heffernan seconded.  It was voted 9-0.

Mr. Lindemann motioned to adjourn at 8:03.  Mr. Roberts seconded.  It was approved 9-0.  Meeting adjourned at 8:03.


